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Director's Corner 
The idea of a Hillel House was 
raised with the Admissions and 
Academics Committee of the Board 
of Trustees at the May, 2006 meet­
ing when Bill Hartog and I were 
invited to present an update of 
Jewish life on campus. In response 
to our presentation, the Board com­
mittee charged the Administration 
to appoint an ad hoc committee to 
consider measures to build Jewish 
life for at Washington and Lee. 
Acting President Beckley appoint­
ed chis committee, which I was 
honored to chair. 

After a process that included review­
ing enrollment and programming 
trends, talking to Hillel Directors 
at peer institutions, surveying the 
current Hillel student leadership, 
meeting with local Jewish families, 
talking with key Jewish alumni, and 
discussing the potential for various 

Having a center for Jewish life at Washington 
and Lee represents a commitment on the part 
of the University to improve the quality of 
life for our Jewish students. While W &L has 
a vibrant Hillel organization on campus, a 
building dedicated to Jewish life will strength­
en the University's commitment to diversity 
and inclusiveness. It will have the added bene-
fit of providing a resource for the Jewish mem­
bers of the Lexington and Rockbridge County 
communities. I wish to acknowledge the many 
individuals whose hard work has brought us 
to this point, particularly Hillel Director Joan 
Robins, the University's Board of Trustees and 
its Rector, Phil Norwood. 

Kenneth P. Ruscio 
President, Washington and Lee University 

be included in the Center. The 
university is currently exploring 
the finalization of a site that will 
work best for the Center and fit 
centrally into future development. 
We could not have made such real 
strides toward building a home for 
Hillel without the Board's com­
mitment to Jewish life on campus. 
The Center for Jewish Life will be 
a source of pride for all of us. 

I wish to acknowledge the members 
of the ad hoc Committee for their 
leadership. They are Dennis Cross, 
Hank Dobin, Marcia France, Joe 
Grasso, Mark Grunewald, Bill 
Hartog, Dmitry Slavin '09, and 
Dawn Watkins. Special thanks to 
Mark Grunewald who has been 
dedicated to improving the quality 
of Jewish life at W&L for thirty 
years. It has been a pleasure and 
a privilege to have worked with 
Mark in bringing his vision to this 
exciting moment. You'll be hear­

internal changes with University 
administrators, the committee rec­
ommended building a Center for Jewish 
Life on a central site on the W&L campus. 
The full report was presented to President 
Ruscio and Provost Williams in September, 
and was well received. 

I am thrilled to report chat this recommen­
dation to build a Center for Jewish Life has 
been endorsed by the W&L Administration 
and Board of Trustees! The University and 
the committee has planned what should 

ing from us as the University continues to 
develop plans for the Center. 

'1 am delighted to announce that the Washington and Lee Board of Trustees has endorsed the build­
ing of a Center for Jewish Life. We are united in our commitment to make the Center for Jewish 
Life a reality as early as feasible. The Board believes that W&L would greatly benefit from a tan­
gible presence and symbol of its commitment to Jewish life on campus. Hillel is not only a spiritual 
and intellectual home for W&L's Jewish students, but it's diverse and vibrant program is a cultural 
resource for all of us. " Philip W. Norwood, Rector, Washington and Lee Board of Trustees 



Shalom from the 
Co-Presidents 
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By Justine Dargahi '07 
and Carly Cowley '07 
Shalom! We are so excited to tell you about all the amazing things Hillel 
has already done this year. Participation in everything this year has been 
great and we have enjoyed getting to know all of the new Jewish fresh­
men. 

From the Law School: 
JLSA Founded and Growing 

By Jessica Berenyi 'OBL 
I knew the move from living and working in New York City to attend­
ing law school in Lexington would require a transition. When I arrived, 
Washington and Lee had everything I had imagined: a picturesque 
campus, a close-knit faculty and student body and rigorous coursework. 
Nonetheless, I found myself homesick. I was so accustomed to being 
around people who, if it is possible in a heterogeneous mecca like New 

Hillel kicked off the year with many welcome back 
activities such as: a bagel brunch during orientation 
week, a "big and little" dinner with the freshmen, 
an "Apples and Honey" Jewish New Year party, and 
our annual Break the Fast in Evans Dining Hall 
on October 10th. A few students helped build the 
Sukkah, and we invited the campus community 
later in the week for "Pizza in the Hut." We have 
also participated in community service with Nabors 
Service Day and the Campus Kitchens Project. 

Students and faculty help with the 
Campus Kitchens "Turkeypalooza. " 

York City, were "like me" that I felt a huge adjust­
ment to learning with students who were from parts 
of the country like Kentucky, Alabama, Tennessee 
and Texas. Though those very students are now 
some of my best friends, when I began school here, 
I needed that initial common bond with something 
or someone to help increase my comfort level with 
my new surroundings. 

We were honored to have President Ruscio attend 
the First Fridays at Five service in September. It has become a treasured 
tradition at Hillel to invite the President of the University to the first 
Shabbat service of the year. We have been so happy to see such good 
attendance at our services, particularly the law students and many fami­
lies during Parents' Weekend. 

Although the first semester has flown by, we have accomplished so much. 
We look forward to our traditional Hanukkah party and finals study 
break in December. If the beginning of the year is any indication, this will 
prove to be another great year for Hillel at Washington and Lee. 

Very Interesting Professors 

By Dima Slavin '09 
W&L Hillel has continued to have its highly successful Very 
Interesting Professor Luncheons. Every month, Hillel members 
meet with a distinguished university professor and speak with them 
about Jewish life and their experiences. This September, our guest 
was Religion Professor Tim Lubin, who talked to us about his trav­
els to India and Asia. Our October guest was Visiting Professor of 
Journalism Phylissa Mitchell. Professor Mitchell discussed race and 
religion in journalism and media coverage of political campaigns. 
She also told us of her experiences as a Jewish student at W&L Law 
and the founding of a society for Jewish law students as well as her 
experiences in nearby Charlottesville. Our November guest will be 
Mike Walsh, currently Special Asst. to the VP of Advancement in 
University Development and formerly head of Washington and Lee 
Athletics. We look forward to meeting with Mr. Walsh and talking to 
him about Jewish athletes as well as many more successful luncheons 
next term. 

It was my parents who had the brilliant idea of con­
tacting Joan Robins and the undergraduate Hillel. 
"You can go to services" they suggested, "meet the 
other Jewish people on campus. You will have some­

thing in common with them." As parents so often are, they were correct. 
However, my first encounter with Jewish life was, appropriately, at the 
Law School. I had not been able to identify any Jews in my class by last 
name, but apparently others found me. Soon I was meeting Goldmans 
and Wises and Rosenthals. Dean of Student Services at the Law School, 
Sidney Evans, suggested we start a club for Jewish students. So, last year, 
along with fellow first-year student, Lindsay Wise, I founded the Jewish 
Law Students Association QLSA). Interestingly, JLSA, or its ancestors, 
has a storied past. A few years ago a Jewish student and a Christian pas­
tor/law student had tried to form, or perhaps resurrect, a fledgling club. 
But, after a short lived existence, this old organization also fell away. 

However, with the support of Joan Robins, Sidney Evans and the entire 
Student Bar Association, JLSA is thriving. This year we have about 25 
members-and were recently recognized as a formal organization at the 
law school which guarantees a budget for activities. We have held Rosh 
Hashanah potluck dinners, Jew-a-palooza, a Chanukah gift exchange 
and, during Diversity Week, we co-sponsored lectures on the intersec­
tion of religion and the law when professors discussed Stem Cell research 
and Intelligent Design. We have also participated in numerous Hillel 
events including First Fridays Shabbat services, the Passover Seder, the 
breaking of the Yorn Kippur fast and trips to services in other cities. Thus 
far our experience has been great and we have been shown a great deal of 
support. We hope to attract more Jewish students to the law school and 
look forward to increased participation in JLSA! 

Students meet with 
Journalism Professor Phyllisa 

Mitchel during Hillel's 
"Very Interesting Professors" 

lunch series. 
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c6' Donors 2006-2007 '6b 
Dr. Edward Adler '79 

Mr. and Mrs. Darrick H. Alford '00 
The Hon.H. Jay Altman '72 
Mr. Arnold M. Applefeld '56 

Mrs. Sylvia Armentraut 
Dr. Richard W Bank '55 in honor of Paul Weinstein '55 

Mr. Andrew Noland Baur '66 (W&L Trustee) in honor ofWamer Isaacs 
Mr. and Mrs. Jack Benjamin '86 

Mr. and Mrs. Joel H. Bernstein '57 
Beth El Congregation 

Mr. John M. Blume '54, '56L 
Mr. Frederick A. Brimberg '79 
Dr. and Mrs. Scot Brower '70 

Dr. Edward A. Brown '62 
Prof. David and Beverly Bruck 

Mr. Shepard Buckman '99 
Mr. Charles C. Cahn '70 

Mr. and Mrs. Irvin Caplan '58 
Mr. Jay M. Caplan '64 

Dr. and Mrs. Alan G. Cohen '67 
Mr. and Mrs. Nathaniel Cohen '64 

Dr. Richard W Cohen '60 
Mr. Craig H. Coller '76 
Mr. Joel B. Cooper '52 
Mr. Richard Coplan '64 

Mr. and Mrs. Alan Corwin '62 
Dr. Malcolm Cothran and Joan Robins 

Dr. and Mrs. Michael Cunningham 
Danville Jewish Welfare Fund 

Mr. Jerome M. Darrel '62 
Mr. David De Jong '75L 

Dean Hank Dobin and Bonnie Bernstein 
Dr. and Mrs. Michael Dubin '56 

Dr. Scott Dubie and Dr. Pat Schirmer 
Dr. Mark R. Eaker '69, W&L Board of Trustees 

Mr. Adam D. Elfenbein '86L 
Dr. Mimi Elrod 

Mr. Steven Epstein '67 
Mr. Noah M. Egorin '98 

Mr. Daniel M. Einstein '83 
Mr. H. Steven Epstein '67 

Mr. Mark S. Evans '70 
Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Evans '59 

Mr. James D. Farrar, Jr. '74 in memory of James D. Farrar '49 
Mr. and Mrs. Alan K. Fendrich '74 

Mr. Matt Fink '04 
Mr. James W Fishel '39 

Mr. and Mrs. Stewart Fleming 
Prof. Marcia France 

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen H Friedlander '59 
Mr. and Mrs. James Freund '62 
Mr. and Mrs. S.H. Galperin '53 

Mr. Brian L. Garr '77 
Mr. and Mrs. William E. Gladstone '52 

Prof Art Goldsmith and Ms. Jan Kaufman 
Mr. Robert T. Goldenberg '45A, '49L 

Sam and Marion Golden Helping Hand Foundation 
Mr. Jeffrey S. Goldstein 

Prof. and Mrs. Joseph Goldsten 
Mr. Julian H. Good, Jr. '78 

Mr. and Mrs. Barry A. Greene '64 
Mr. Brian R. Greene '94L 

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen J. Greene '74 
Mr. and Mrs. Leonard C. Greenebaum '56, '58L 

Mr. and Mrs. Andrew B. Greenman '56 
Mr. Louis C. Greentree '42 

The Hon. Hugh S. Glickstein '53, '55L 
Mr. and Mrs. Andrew B. Greenman '56 

Prof. Mark and Sally Grunewald 
Prof. Louise Halper 

Mr. James C. Hayden '72 
Mr. T homas D. Heldman '78 

Mr. Charles M. Helzberg '58, through the Charles M. Helzberg 
Philanthropic Fund of the Jewish Community Foundation of Greater 

Kansas City 
Hillel: The Foundation for Jewish Campus Life, Soref Initiative for 

Emerging Campuses 
Mr. Donald S. Hillman '46, in honor of Joan Robins 

Mr. Albert C. Hubbard, Jr. '59, '62L, W&L Board of Trustees 
Mr. and Mrs. John A. Isaacs '53 

Mr. Warner A. Isaacs '57 
Dr. Sidney Isenberg '42 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert B. Jacobi '53, '54L 
Mr. and Mrs. Howard Jacobs '58 

Dr. and Mrs. Bill Jacobs '71 
Mr. Murray R. Jacobson '66 
Drs. John and Julie Jennings 

Jewish Community Federation of Richmond 
Dr. Rachel Zloczover Jones '94 and Dr. Robert B. Jones 

Mr. and Mrs.David A. Kantor '73, in memory of Mitzi Weingarden 
Mr. Dave Kaplan '99, in honor of Beta Theta Pi 

Dr. M.Z. Kaplan '36 
Dr. and Mrs. Leon D. Katz '69 

Prof. Art Goldsmith and Jan Kaufman 
Mr. Paul J. Kennedy '84L 

Mr. and Mrs. Clifford H . Kern III '70 
Mr. and Mrs. Neil S. Kessler '69 

The Hon. Ronald Kessler '69 
Mr. Malcolm Lassman '60, '63L 

Mr. Ron Laupeimer '66 
Mr. Ian K. Leavy '97 

Mr. Scot E. Lebensburger '72 
Mr. Jay Legum '62 

Mr. David A. Lehman '99 
Mr. Alan M. Le Vine '69 

Mr. Barry J. Levin '68 
Mr. and Mrs. Bernard Levin '42 

Mr. and Mrs. Michael E. Levin '64 
Dr. and Mrs. Max Levine 

Hon. Laurence Levitan '55 
Prof. Simon Levy 

Mr. and Mrs. Morris Lewis '83 
Mr. and Mrs. Stephen F. Lichtenstein '53 

Mr. and Mrs. Marc Lipman '73 
Mr. Burton L. Litwin '51 
Mr. Mervin H. Luria '40 

Mr. and Mrs. Neil Lutins '74 
Lynchburg Jewish Community Council 

Mr. and Mrs. Earl J. Magdovitz '65 
Prof. Harvey Markowitz 

Prof. and Mrs. Richard Marks 
Mr. and Mrs. J. Stephen Marks, III '59, in honor of Donald Sigmund '59 

Mr. Arnold P. Masinter '62 
Mr. Paul Maslansky '54 

Dr. Robert Maslansky '52 
Mr. and Mrs. Andrew McCurcheon '48 

Mr. and Mrs. Oliver M. Mendell '50 
Mr. Joseph Mendelsohn, II '52 

Dr. Robert Mendelsohn '50 
Mr. and Mrs. Bruce A. Meyers '70. in honor of Liz and JJ Meyers' 

academic performance 

CONTINUED ON PAGE 4 
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The Hon. Alvin Yale Milberg '54L 
Ms. Cornelia Miller 

Mr. and Mrs. Mark E. Miller 
Mr. and Mrs. Stanley E. Mitchell '43 

Mr. Howard L. Mocerf '68 
Mr. Julian B. Mohr '52 

Mrs. Joyce Moore 
Dr. and Mrs. Jack A. Morgenstern '56 

Mr. Kenneth B. Murov '72 
Mr. Paul A. Nathan '80 

Mr. and Mrs. David Narkin '83L 
Mr. Philip Norwood '69, Rector, W&L Board ofTrustees 

Prof. and Mrs. David Novack 
Mr. and Mrs. Neil November '48 

Mr. Gary S. Okin '74 
Dr. and Mrs. Michael Okin '76 

Mr. Jonathan H. Pakula '82 
Mr. James N. Paradies '51 

Mr. and Mrs. William B. Peard '76 
Drs. Dawn and Tom Peck 

Mr. Jerald Perlman '69 
Mr. and Mrs. Stephen L. Philipson (both) '01 

Mr. Donald C. Poppke '71 
Mr. Marc Randolph '96L 

Dr. and Mrs. Andrew M. Reibach '87 
Mr. and Mrs. Kerry Reynolds '62 

Dr. and Mrs. Score Rickoff '73 
Mr. and Mrs. Murray Rippe '39 

Roanoke Jewish Community Council 
Dr. Douglas N. Robins '65 in memory ofWilliam J. Rubin '65 

Mr. Mort Robins 
Mr. Bennett L. Ross '83 

Mr. and Mrs. Howard Rubel '78 
Mr. Herb Rubenstein '74 

Mr. Gregory D. Russell '88 
Dr. James S. Sagner '62 

Dr. John M. Samet '64, in memory of his mother, Lillian Samet 
Mr. Steve Sandler '70 

Mr. Harvey B. Savirc '68L 
Mr. and Mrs. Mark H. Schaul '53 

Dr. Chester Schepc '38 
The Hon.and Mrs. Elliot Schewe! '45 

Mr. Jonathan B. Schewe! '80 
Mr. Marc A. Schewe! '69 
Mr. Ellis B. Schulist '53 

Prof and Mrs. Fred Schwab 
Mr. and Mrs. Andrew Shapira '96, in honor of Max Shapira '65 

Mr. Max Shapira '65 
Mr. and Mrs. Leonard A. Shapiro, in honor of Judge Paul Weinstein '55 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Sharlin '61 
Mr. and Mrs. Jules Shaivicz '50 

Dr. Arthur B. Sher '65 
Mr. and Mrs. Irving M. Shlessinger '51 

Mr. and Mrs. Dane A. Shrallow '68 
Dr. and Mrs. Robert A. Silverman '73 
Mr. and Mrs. Philip J. Silverstein '46 

Mr. Sam Silverstein '49L 
Mr. and Mrs. James A. Skinner III '84 

Mr. Jerald H. Sklar '59 
Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Sklar '70 

Mr. Howard R. Sklaroff '77 
Mr. and Mrs. R. Harrison Smith III '02 (Graham Frankel '02) 

Mr. Hatton C. V. Smith, '73, W&L Board of Trustees 
Mr. Jared D. '95 and Francie '95 Spahn 

Dr. and Mrs. Firth Spiegel '61 
Mr. Burton B. Scaniar '64, W&L Board of Trustees 

Rabbi and Mrs. Lane B. Steinger '68 
Mr. and Mrs. Paul S. Sugar '70 

Mr. J. Frank Surface, Jr. '60 
Mr. and Mrs. Michael D. Sussman '63 

Ms. Berry Taylor 
Mr. Charles G. Thalhimer '41, in memory of William Abeloff '57 

Mr. Charlie Tamm, '68, '75L, W&L Board of Trustees 
Profs. Matthew Tuchler and Bech Belmont 

VMI 
Mr. and Mrs. John W Vardaman, Jr. '62, W&L Board of Trustees 

Mr. Arnold Vedlicz '68 
The Hon. Sol Wachcler '51 

Drs. Mitch Wapner and Cindy Downes 
Mr. Leon J. Warms '42 

Washington and Lee Office of Religious Life 
Ms. Alston P. Ware '89, W&L Board ofTrustees 

The Hon. and Mrs. Paul H Weinstein '55 
Mr. Peter A. Weissman '96 

Mr. Phillip Welch and Ms. Cindy Arkins 
Mr. and Mrs. Eric D. White '74 

Mr. Samuel White '50L 
Mr. Reiss F. Wilks '90 

Mr. and Mrs. David J. Wise '32 
Mr. J.E. Wise '53 
Mr. Jeremy Wise 

Mr. Christopher Wolf 'SOL 
Mr. Dave Wolf '51 

Mr. and Mrs. John A. Wolf '69A, '72L, W&L Board of Trustees 
Mr. and Mrs. John M. Zamoiski '74 

To SUSTAIN W&L HILLEL: $1000 OR MORE 

Mr. John Blume '54, '56L 
Mr. Mark R. Eaker '69, W&L Board ofTrustees 

Mr. Daniel M. Einstein '83 
Mr. Jorge Estrada '69, W&L Board of Trustees 

Mr. J. Scott Fechnay '69, W&L Board of Trustees 
Mr. Stephen H. Friedlander '59 

Sam and Marion Golden Helping Hand Foundation 
Drs. Mark L. and Eva M. Horn 

Mr. Warner A. Isaacs '57 
Mr. and Mrs. David Kantor '73 

Mr. and Mrs. Malcolm Lassman '60A, '63L 
Mr. and Mrs. Michael Levin '64 
The Hon. Laurence Levitan '55 
Mr. Paul Marc Maslansky '54 

Jewish Community Federation of Richmond 
Mr. and Mrs. Art Sandler 

Mr. and Mrs. Steve Sandler '70 
The Hon. and Mrs. Elliot Schewe! '45 

Mr. Richard S. Sharlin '61 
Mr. Burton Staniar, '64, W&L Board of Trustees 

Mr. Charles G. Thalhimer '41 
Mr. Charlie Tomm '68, '75L, W&L Board of Trustees 

The Hon. and Mrs. Paul A. Weinstein '55 
Mr. Eric D. White '74 
Mr. Sam White 'SOL 

Mr. and Mrs. John Anthony Wolf '69, '72L, W&L Board of Trustees 
Mr. John M. Zamoiski '74 

W&L PARENTS AND GRANDPARENTS 

Mr. and Mrs. Paul D. Anderson 
Mr. and Mrs. Steven Bender 

Ms. Devra G. Berkowitz (VMI) 
Mr. Richard Burpee and Ms. Beatrice Kertesz 

Mr. and Mrs. Jerry L. Cowley 
Mr. and Mrs. Ardavan Dargahi 



THE STAR • PAGE 5 

Mr. and Mrs. Billy C. Diehl Qarrod Carrwright, VMI) 
Dr. and Mrs. Steven P. Dultz 

Mr. and Mrs. Frank M. Feibelman 
Dr. and Mrs. Alan Fink, parents, Matt Fink '04 

Mr. Robert Friedland (VMI) 
Mr. Oscar Gonzales and Ms. Jodi Siegal 

Mr. and Mrs. Jonathan Harvey 
Drs. Mark and Eva Horn 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard S. Kampf 
Dr. and Mrs. Alan J. Karz 

Mr. and Mrs. David Kesselman 
Mr. Samuel B. Kuckley and Ms. Roberta M. Alpert 

Mr. and Mrs. Jay Levin 
Mr. Robert Levine (grandfather, Carly Cowley '07) 

Ms. Marsha G. Madorsky (mother, Whitney Rothstein '08) 
Dr. and Mrs. Jack Martin 

Ms. Marcy C. Panzer and Mr. Manny D. Pokotilow, 
parents of Douglas Panzer '98 
Mr. and Mrs. Michael B. Prell 

Mr. and Mrs. Howard Rubel '78 
Ms. Jill T homas Rubenstein 
Mr. and Mrs. Art Sandler 

Dr. and Mrs. Richard M. Schwartstein 
Mr. and Mrs. Joel Segall 

Mr. and Mrs. Steven D. Silvers 

Dr. Eric L. Spieler 
Mr. Melvin Thomas (Grandfather, Tara Rubenstein '08) 

Mr. and Mrs. Alexander Vilenchik 
Mr. and Mrs. Eric White '74 

Mr. Sam White '50L 
Mr. and Mrs. Igor Yudovich 

Mr. and Mrs. John M. Zimmerman 

SPONSORS OF '05 - '06 HILLEL EVENTS 

Mr. and Mrs. Alan M. Corwin: "Very Interesting Professors" lunch 
Dr. Mark and Eva Hom: Speakers 

Mr. Warner Isaacs '57: Holocaust Remembrance Week 
Dr. and Mrs. William Jacobs '71: "Very Interesting Professors" Lunch 

Mr. and Mrs. David Alan Kantor '73: High Holy Days 
Mr. Paul Marc Maslansky '54: Recruitment of Jewish Students to W&L 

Dr. Robert Maslansky '52: Recruitment of Jewish Students to W&L, 
and Speakers 

Ms. Marcy C. Panzer and Mr. Manny D. Pokotilow, "Very Interesting 
Professors" lunch in honor of Douglas Panzer's graduation from 

Washington College of Law-American University 
Mr. Samuel I White 'SOL: High Holy Days 
Mr. John Zamoiski '74: Reunion Weekend 

Homecoming 2006 By Dan Einstein '83 
Homecoming 2006 was an extraordinary weekend! 
The usual Homecoming activities were supplanted 
by the Inauguration of Ken Ruscio as President, an 
interesting panel of national educational leaders 
discussing liberal arts education -a relevant discus­
sion to W&Ls own strategic deliberations, athletic 
events by teams that have achieved notable and 
heroic success, reunion events, the Alumni Board 
meeting, the Law Council meeting and the list 
goes on. 

Enid Hillman, AL Fleishman '41, Henry 

Fleishman '70, and Don Hillman '46 enjoy 

beautiful weather after the inaugeration of 
President Ruscio. 

I am in the second year of a four year term on 
the Alumni Board, a body whose role it is to 
represent our collective Alumni constituency in 
W&L affairs. The Alumni Board's work is robust 
with a significant number of initiatives and activi­
ties underway. We represent Alumni in W&Ls 
Strategic Planning process that is moving to a 
conclusion, and had specific participation in 
the Presidential and Alumni Executive Director 

Search. Current projects include a mentoring 
program for new alumni in select cities and 
preparing to recommend three Alumni to the 
Trusteeship Committee of the Board ofTrustees. 
It is a busy time. 

For those of you who have not been able to 
return to Lexington, I can report to you of the 
significant positive feeling that one gets just 
setting foot onto campus. The University com­
munity is energized by the return of Ken Ruscio 
and you can really sense the excitement. Ken's 
approachable style, the strength of his character 
and intellect, and his unique knowledge of and 
love for W&L brings us to an exciting point in 
W&Ls history. Under Ken's leadership, we are 
poised for more great 
things. 

the greater Lexington community have an active 
Jewish community and the creation of a physi­
cal space for the Jewish community to gather, 
worship and share gives us an opportunity to 
reconnect with the rich past and bring those same 
opportunities to our current and future communi­
ty. We need to work together to bring the Center 
to life and I hope that you will join us in this 
endeavor. You will hear more about the Center as 
the University continues to develop its plans. 

Dan Einstein '83 is President of Rosenfeld Einstein, 
a risk management and employee benefits firm in 
Greenville, SC Dan and his wife Liz have three som, 
Andrew (16), William (13 ½) and Charles (12) all 
of whom joined him on his recent trip to Lexington. 

I am humbled by 
the leadership dem­
onstrated by the 
Board of Trustees 
and Administration 
as they plan to estab­
lish a Center for 
Jewish Life at W&L. 
Clearly, this strategy 
supports the notion 
that the (robust) 
vibrant Jewish com­
munity of the past 
enriched the W&L 
experience for many. 
Today, W&L and 

Jew Crew '06-'07 
Co-Presidents: Justine Dargahi '07, Carley Cowley '07 
Co-VPs: Whitney Rothstein '08, Joel Katz '07 
Co-Secretaries: Audrey Horn '08, Seth Feibelman '08 

VP Chairs: 

Shabbat and Holidays: Julie Speiler '09 
New Students: Alex Flaster '09 
Community Service: Hila Yashar '09, Emily Martin '10 

Publicity: Victoria Kesselman '07 
Diversity: Arie George '08 
VIP/Speakers: Alex Burpee '08, Dmitry Slavin '09 
Social: Tara Rubenstein '08 
Alumni Liason: Kyle Harvey '08 
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Khatami Came for a Visit 
Yesterday, Tuesday October 31st, His Excellency Seyed Mohammad 
Khatami, the former President of Iran, came to St. Andrews 
to receive his Degree of Doctor of Laws from the university. 
Yesterday at 5pm Khatami carried out his speech about Dialogue 
of Civilizations, while people were protesting against his visit 
outside. 

During the speech Mr. Khatami spoke in Persian, being translated 
to the people in English. Fortunately I got to sit at the upper balco­
ny, very close to Khatami, with my Iranian friend Narkis and VP of 
the Jewish society, Barrie. 
His philosophical theory 
about the Dialogue of 
Civilizations ( contrary 
to Huntington's Clash 
of Civilizations) was 
very interesting and 
metaphorical. He said 
that "the principle issue 
of human's creation is 
the human to human 
connection," and fin­
ished with "Borderless 
friendship will save the 
world." 

By Hila Yashar '09 
and started conversing with me in ENGLISH. He asked me "were you 
born in Israel" - "yes" - "Do you speak any Farsi" - "Unfortunately 
not" - "Not even a little bit" - "No ... " - 'Tm sorry" with a smile, 
and everyone started laughing. "Where did your parents come from in 
Iran?" - "From Shiraz" - "Have you ever been to Iran?" - "No, I don't 
think I can" - "I invite you to come to Iran!" and everybody laughed 
again. Completely blushing, I started asking the question about the Jew 
in Iran, while his translator translated to him in Persian. My question 
was "Why are Jews, protected under the law like other minorities, still 
being discriminated against; and why does Iran try to stop them from 

immigrating?" He said 
that he thinks Jews are 
happy and protected 
in Iran. Twice he men­
tioned the fact that each 
minority has a Member 
in Parliament, includ­
ing the Jews. He said 
that he went to Jewish 
events of his Jewish 
friends and enjoyed 
the celebrations. What 
amazed me the most 
is that he added that 
no one can deny the 
Holocaust, because of 
course it happened. He 
said "I have a friend, 
Dr. Schneider, whose 
seven family members 
had been killed in the 
Holocaust." 

Today, Wednesday 
November 1st 2006, I 
had the great honor to 
be one of four people 
to represent the Jewish 
society on campus in 
an exclusive discus­
sion with Mr. Khatami. 
Fortunately the media 
was not allowed into the 

Hila Yashar '09, who is studying in St. Andrews, Scotland, meets Seyed Mohammad 
Khatami, former President of Iran. 

After he answered my 
question, the Baha'i 
representative asked 

room and notes were not taken in order to create a friendly, open 
atmosphere. At the beginning Khatami, sitting next to his personal 
translator, listened to what each religious group (Jewish, Muslim, 
Baha'i, Christian, Hindu) had to say about their activities on cam­
pus, and then asked for a few minutes to talk about his opinions 
on the issue of dialogue between the different faiths. When a short 
time was left for us to ask him our question, the first question was 
raised by Ahmad, a PhD student from Egypt who represents the 
Muslim society. His question was about what Khatami thought 
about the Caricatures in the newspaper, and what he thought of 
the Iran-Egypt relations. Khatami thanked him and talked to him 
in Arabic a little bit and then started answering to the second ques­
tion. He said that Iran and Egypt are the two wings of Islam, and 
that efforts are being made, and were made during his presidency, 
to improve the relations. But that "not everything happens in one 
day." 

Noticing there was not much time left for discussion I decided to 
be a little aggressive and insisted on asking him a question. I start­
ed with "I am an Israeli, and my grandparents immigrated from 
Iran to Israel about 60 years ago ... " and all of a sudden he smiled 

him a question about the difficulties of the Baha'is in Iran, and why they 
are treated this way. Khatami answered this question first by speaking to 
the guy in German and then talked about how everybody is a dictator 
in one way or another. Again, he went back to the fact that the Baha'is 
are protected under the minority laws in Iran, although there is still a 
lot to do and improve in their treatment. 

When the meeting ended everybody rose, and again he said how he 
believes in dialogue and peace between all the religions. While he asked 
me a question about my non-existent Persian he took my arm and asked 
me to stand beside him for the pictures. He then looked me in the eyes 
(I swear we stood less than half a meter from each other!) and told me 
"You know Katzav? He lived next to Shiraz" - "I know!" - "So you don't 
know any Farsi?!" - "No ... " - "Say ... ----, it means goodbye" he repeated 
it again and asked me to repeat it. So I did, even though I was speechless 
by such an honor! Later, one of the people who came with him asked 
me about my passport - British or Israeli, and of course I have an Israeli 
one. He told me that we need to check it. Who knows, maybe next year 
in Tehran, searching my genealogy? With people like him in control, 
maybe there is an optimistic future to Israel-Iran relations ... 
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Interview with Mark R. Eaker '69 By Joan Robins 
Hillel Director Joan Robins spoke recently with 
Mark Eaker, class of 1969. Eaker was elected 
to the W&L Board of Trustees in May and took 
office at the October 26th meeting. 

Incoming 
Trustee Mark 
Eaker and I met 
in October when 
he was on cam­
pus to attend the 
October meeting 
of the Board of Mark R. Eaker '69 

Trustees. Eaker discussed his new challenges 
as a trustee and reminisced about his experi­
ence as a student and how both adversity and 
diversity changed him for the better. 

Eaker, like so many other devoted alumni, 
loved his W&L experience and noted that 
attending the school was "the best decision 
I ever made." But rediscovering W&L as a 
more inclusive place has become an additional 
source of pride for him. Arriving on campus 
for President Ruscio's inauguration, Eaker 
looked around the University and was pleased 
to notice how diverse the student body had 
become. He remarked that "it was a fabulous 
feeling to see how different W&L looked" 
since his college years, when students were 
almost exclusively white men. Among Eaker's 
goals as a trustee is the hope to diversify the 
University even more. 

Eaker explained with great emotion the debt 
he felt he owed to the University. Eaker told 
me that when he entered W&L in the fall 
of 1965, his father had been ill with cancer. 
Sadly, his father died during Eaker's first 
year. Eaker told the Dean that he needed to 
withdraw from the University for financial 
reasons and was quite surprised when the 
Dean responded that W& L would take care 
of him. Without applying for or signing any 
loans, the University paid the entirety of 
Eaker's tuition. He worked at Evans dining 
hall for meals and had fraternity positions that 
covered his board. 

Eaker continued to recount his memories of 
the historically Jewish fraternity Zeta Beta 
Tau. During his senior year, Eaker served as 
the president of ZBT at the time that the fra­
ternity system was beginning to include mem­
bers of different faiths . Eaker had befriended 
a black student while working at Evans, and 
thought he would make a great ZBT brother. 

Nominating him wasn't an easy decision 
for Eaker to make, as many alumni and 
fraternity brothers were resistant to change. 
Like many of his frat brothers, Eaker was 
brought up in the segregated South (in 
Dallas) and had never really had a black 
friend . The issue surrounding the inclu­
sion of a black member at ZBT forced the 
fraternity to realize that black students, 
like Jewish students, confronted bigotry as 
well. 

Eaker's experiences at W&L prepared him 
well for his career. He is a Professor of 
Business Administration at the Darden 
Graduate School of Business of the 
University of Virginia and a General 
Partner in the Sire Group of Partnerships 
(Sire). Eaker has published widely on topics 
related to foreign exchange, futures mar­
kets, and international portfolio diversifica­
tion. He is the author or co-author of five 
books, including International Corporate 
Finance, Managing in the Global Business 
Environment, and The New Portable MBA, 
Fourth Edition. 

Eaker graduated Phi Beta Kappa from 
Washington & Lee in 1969. He has his 
M.B.A., A.M., and Ph.D. from Stanford 
University. Prior to joining the faculty at 
Darden, he taught at Stanford, Duke, SMU, 
and the University of North Carolina. He 
has lectured and consulted extensively on 
issues ranging from international invest­
ment to risk management to business trans­
formations. Eaker's teaching honors include 
selection as commencement speaker by 
Southern Methodist University's Executive 
MBA Class of 1980; selection as Class 
Marshall by the MBA Class of 1988 at the 
University of Virginia; and the Outstanding 
Teacher Award, 1992, UVA Darden School 
(the first recipient of the award established 
by the 1992 MBA class). Prior to complet­
ing graduate school, Eaker served in the 
Navy as a supply officer aboard a nuclear 
submarine. In 1991, he co-founded Sire 
with Jud Reis (W&L'64). Sire, based in 
New York, is an investment management 
firm that manages ten limited partnerships 
which invest in hedge funds. At Washington 
and Lee Eaker was a member of Zeta Beta 
Tau fraternity, Beta Gamma Sigma, the 
Inter-fraternity Council, and was Senior 
Class Vice President. Eaker has two sons, 
Noah and Adam. 

"When we refer to Jewish life on cam­
pus, we are not talking about some­
thing that is exclusively religious; we 
are equally concerned with the cultural 
and social components of Jewish life 
and the contribution it can make to 
the campus community as a whole. 
Meaningful growth and development 
of Jewish life depends upon our attain­
ing two closely-related objectives-first, 
having a critical mass of Jewish students 
here, and second, offering programs and 
services that meet their interests and 
needs. Both symbolically and practi­
cally, a Hillel House should advance 
those objectives and at the same time 
serve to broaden the Washington and 
Lee experience for all its students. " 

Mark Grunewald, 
James P. Morefield Professor of Law, 

Chair, Hillel Advisory Board 

Advisory Board 
'06-'07 

Joan Robins, Director 
Pro£ Mark Grunewald, Chair 

Mary Feibelman (parent) 
Pro£ Marcia France 
Bill Jacobs, MD '71 

Jan Kaufman 
Pro£ Barry Kolman 

Prof. Simon Levy, Hillel Advisor 
Pro£ Richard Marks 
Prof. David Novack 

Michael Okin, MD '76 
Betty Taylor Pryde 
Steve Sandler '70 

Mitch Wapner 
Hon Paul Weinstein '55 
Eric White '74 (parent) 

Student Leadership: 
Carly Cowley '07 

Justine Dargahi '07 
Whitney Rothstein '08 

Joel Katz '08 
Audrey Horn '08 

Seth Feibelman '08 
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W&L Hillel needs your help to ensure that qualiry Jewish programs reach Jewish students at W&L. 
Please consider a contribution to sponsor a Hillel event. Below are some exciting possibilities for the 
2006 - 2007 academic year. When sponsoring an event, your name will be listed in the next issue of 
The Star, and also during the event. 

First Fridays at Five, 
Shabbat Services and dinner ((8 per year) 
High Holy Days 

Rosh Hashanah (lunch, transportation to synagogues) 
Yorn Kippur (Kol Nidre dinner, transportation 

to synagogues, and Break-the-Fast) 
Sukkot 
Hanukkah 
Purim 
Passover 
Very Interesting Professors (9 per year) 
Freshmen Welcome Bagel Brunch 
Student Activities Fair 
Social Activities (interfaith events, films, etc) 
Study Breaks (3 per year) 
Trips (one to the Holocaust museum, one "bonding" trip) 
Officers' Planning Meetings (dinners with director and advisor 

and interested members-3 - 4 per year) 
Parents' Weekend (bagel brunch, invitations) 
Reunion Weekend (bagel brunch, invitations) 
Community Service (purchase supplies, transportation to service areas) 
Speakers 
Birthright Israel (orientation sessions) 
Conferences (3 per year: Hillel Student Leadership Conferences) 
Rabbi Consultation (pastoral counseling, campus visits) 
Recruitment of Jewish Students to W&L (travel to high schools, 

Jewish college fairs) 
Newsletters (2 per year-sent to Jewish alumni and parents) 
Jewish Film Series (2 per year) 
Website/CD Rom (A video/web project which would appeal to 

prospective students and their families. Could also be distributed 
at high schools.) 

Holocaust Remembrance Week (films, speakers, service) 

$ 1000 per Shabbat 

$500 

$2000 
$1000 
$1000 
$600 
$2000 
$200 per lunch 
$500 
$500 
$3000 
$200 per break 
$3000 per trip 

$300 
$1000 
$1000 
$500 
$2000 
$500 
$800 per conference 
$1000 

$1000 
$2000 per newsletter 
$600 per film 

$6000 
$1000 

I am pleased to support Jewish Life at W&L 
through a tax-deductable gift. 

I want to sponsor the following event: 

Name(s): ____________ _ A check is enclosed for $ _______ _ 
Address: _____________ _ Please make payable to W&L Hillel 
Ciry: ____________ _ Please charge my __ Visa __ Mastercard 
State: _____ Zip Code: _____ _ Account#: _____________ _ 

My gift is __ in memory of __ in honor of Exp. Date: ____ _ 

Signature: _____________ _ 
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